
Ben Avon Borough 
Council Meeting 

Minutes 
April 20, 2021 

 
 

The Borough of Ben Avon  Council met in a regular voting session on Tuesday, April 20, 2021, virtually 
and at 7101 Church Avenue for the purpose of transacting General Business. President Jennifer Bett 
presided and opened the meeting at 7:01 PM with the Pledge of Allegiance.   
  
ROLL CALL  
Council Members Present:  
Jennifer Bett  
Megan Dolan  
Henry Casale  
Ken Opipery  
Kara Roggenkamp 
David Stoeckle 
Richard Wagner 
 
Others Present: 
Mayor Melanie Hughes-Holcomb 
Solicitor Anne Sweeney 
Chief Joe Hanny, Ohio Township Police 
Catherine Houska, Joint Planning Commission 
Terrie Patsch, Borough Secretary 
 
 
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION – There was no public participation 
 
 
BOROUGH REPORTS 
Mayor’s Report 
Mayor Holcomb reported she has been in contact with ACCAN and the Health Department concerning 
the fire at Metalico on Neville Island. The Health Department was on scene and did observe the situation, 
however, no clear direction was issued to surrounding municipalities. Mayor Holcomb hopes to 
investigate further and find a solution for future use in an emergency notification system. 
 
Mayor Holcomb stated the interview process for a possible summer intern is near completion with one 
more interview scheduled in the next few days. A decision should be reached in the next couple of weeks. 
 
The Borough Secretary forwarded a resident’s email request to Mayor Holcomb asking for consideration 
of a sidewalk on Perrysville Avenue. Mr. Opipery will consult with the Public Works Supervisor, and 
report the findings to Council. 
 
 
Police Report – See Attachment A 
Chief Hanny reported in reference to the recent dump fire, there are air quality monitors located on 
Neville Island, and the Department of Health was monitoring them during that time. 



 
 
He reported 49 calls in the month of March. Chief Hanny also addressed the shooting incident on Forest 
Avenue on April 9. A car chase originating and ending in the city found its’ way to Forest Avenue and 
shots were fired. Chief Hanny stated an investigation is currently underway. 
 
 
Fire Department – No report submitted, in violation of previous agreement 
 
 
Solicitor’s Report 
Solicitor Sweeney contacted the Ben Avon Fire Company after forwarding their representatives the 
proposed Fire Services Agreement and the building lease. As there has been no official response from the 
Ben Avon Fire Department, she requested feedback. She was able to reach Mr. Silk, Fire Department 
President, who informed Ms. Sweeney that the Fire Department retained legal counsel and the VFD 
membership voted to decline to sign the documents. Ms. Sweeney reached out to the Fire Department’s 
legal counsel on two occasions with no response. Mr. Stoeckle also stated that Mr. Silk confirmed to him 
that the Fire Department was unwilling to sign the documents.  
 
Mrs. Bett stated she will email President Silk and request the required monthly service reports from the 
past two months be forwarded as per their recent conversation and as is stated in the current signed 
agreement. 
 
Mr. Wagner also requested Mrs. Sweeney to meet with him on the options to track and document funding 
received for the Centennial Building Project. 
 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr. Casale; Motion Carried by voice vote to approve the minutes from 
the March 16, 2021, council meeting with the revision requested by Mrs. Roggenkamp that the Joint 
Planning Commission report reflect the Climate Action Plan intern was a volunteer for the program, not 
an actual hire by the Borough. Mr. Stoeckle abstained due to his absence from the meeting last month.  
 
 
FINANCIAL REPORTS 
Revenue and Expense Report 
Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr. Casale; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote to approve the 
financial reports as presented for the month of March, 2021. 
 
 
Accounts Payable Report 
Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr. Wagner; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote to approve the 
bills presented in the accounts payable report in the amount of $122,723.65 for the month of March, 2021. 
 
 
Capital Reserve Funds 
Mr. Wagner asked for clarification on the amount of money in the Capital Reserve account, which Mr. 
Opipery confirmed to be $202,120.00.  Mr. Opipery explained that of the $202,120; $163,910 is held for 
current obligations to third party vendors and the available $38,210 is earmarked for further paving and 
street projects. Mr. Opipery reminded council that due to uncertainty in the tax revenue last year caused 
by the pandemic, funds did not get transferred to capital reserve to keep on the conservative side. 



 
 
Capital Reserve Transfer 
Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr. Wagner; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote to transfer the 
amount of $400,000.00 from the General Fund to the Capital Reserve Fund for 2021 street paving and 
sewer projects.  
 
 
COMMITTEE REPORTS 
Administration Committee 
Mrs. Bett reported the committee continues to work on a reservation system for the pavilion at Avon 
Park. A draft list of rules for the park will be presented to Council at the next work session in May. 
 
Mrs. Bett hopes to make a report at the next work session meeting on an alert system to replace the 
Swift911 program that was dropped by Ohio Township last year due to an increase in cost. 
 
 
Public Affairs/Communication Committee 
Mrs. Bett continues work on a newsletter for the Borough. She plans to make updates to the website 
concerning the Centennial Committee progress and the Climate Action Plan. 
 
 
Public Safety/Code Enforcement Committee – No report given - See Attachment B 
 
 
Public Works Committee 
Mr. Opipery stated the advertisement went out in the local paper for two weeks for bids on the 
paving/sewer projects for 2021. Five contractors requested packets; four contractors submitted bids. Bids 
were opened on Monday, April 19 at the Borough Building.  Submitted bids were received by Dale 
Regrut, Public Works Supervisor, and Gateway Engineers. Mr. Opipery reported that Gateway 
recommended Council award the bid to the contractor Mele and Mele in the amount of $295,630.00. 
 
Mr. Opipery reported bids received: 
El Grande $372,137.50 
Folino  $327,655.00 
Mele  $295,630.00 
Shields  $320,782.50 
 
On the schedule: 

• Dalzell Avenue – Church to Perrysville 
• McCurdy – Dalzell to dead end 
• Berringer Place – Brighton to Short 
• Berringer Place – Short to dead end 
• Breading – Church to Perrysville 
• Irwin – Woodland to Ohio River Blvd. 
• Forest – Upper Forest – Church to Perrysville 

 
Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Ms. Roggenkamp; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote to award 
the contract for the 2021 Road Project to Mele and Mele & Sons in the amount of $295,630.00. 
 



Mr. Opipery reported that Columbia Gas continues work on Dalzell and McCurdy moving meters to the 
outside of the residences. Their project should be complete in time for the paving to proceed. West View 
Water has been keeping him apprised of the progress of the water line replacement on upper Breading 
Avenue. 
 
During the meeting, Mr. Regrut responded to Mr. Opipery’s text concerning the sidewalk question on 
Perrysville. They will review files at the Borough office and discuss/review with the engineers and the 
Borough solicitor if necessary. 
 
 
QV COG 
Mr. Wagner reported with the upcoming departure of the Executive Director, representatives have 
interviewed five or six candidates and have narrowed that down to two.  
 
At last count seven municipalities are participating in the glass recycling bins at three different locations – 
Kilbuck, Avalon and Bellevue.  The exact list will be sent out once the details are confirmed. The total 
cost to Ben Avon will be $1000. Mayor Holcomb will reach out to Ben Avon Heights to see if they are 
interested in cost-sharing. 
 
Motion: Mr. Wagner; Second: Mrs. Roggenkamp; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote to adopt 
Resolution 2021-04 approving participation in the negotiation process for the solid waste and recycling 
joint bid. 
 
 
Centennial Building Committee 
Mr. Wagner reported the committee has been meeting monthly. He stated that they received approval 
from Avon Club for the grant to be used for an asbestos inspection. No response has been given on the 
CITF grant from the city, and Rep. Kulik will investigate the status of the grant request. 
 
 
Climate Action Plan 
Ms. Roggenkamp reported the Climate Action Plan group met two times thus far. The volunteer intern 
that has been working on the plan will be graduating soon and completing her work on the project. The 
next step will include a draft report, which should be ready by the end of May. 
 
 
Emergency Management 
Mrs. Bett stated that Allegheny County requires all municipalities adopt the Hazard Mitigation Plan and 
by doing so will allow the Borough to receive federal disaster money in the event of an emergency 
declaration. This adoption process is required every ten years. 
 
Motion: Mr. Casale; Second: Mr. Opipery; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote to adopt 
Resolution 2021-03 Allegheny County Hazard Mitigation Plan. 
 
 
NEW BUSINESS 
North Borough’s Community Day 
Mr. Lee Nelson, North Boroughs Community Day Committee, recently reached out to the Borough 
Office regarding the annual contribution to the event for the fireworks display. Mrs. Bett shared 
reservations with the request in light of the guidance from the CDC to allow only small gatherings. Mrs. 
Roggenkamp asked if the response could state agreement if the regulations would be updated and allow 



such a gathering. She felt the community is cautiously optimistic, and would consider pending CDC, 
State and Health Department recommendations.  
 
 
 
EXECUTIVE SESSION 
Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr. Stoeckle; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote to adjourn to 
Executive Session to discuss a contract matter. 
 
Motion: Mr. Stoeckle; Second: Mr. Opipery; Motion Carried by voice vote to resume regular voting 
session at 9:11 p.m. 
 
 
ADDITIONAL BUSINESS – No further business was discussed 
 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr. Stoeckle; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote to adjourn the 
meeting at 9:11 p.m. 
 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
 
 
 
Terrie Patsch  
Borough Secretary 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 



 


